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ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING

HOLY TRINITY CHURCH, THORNHILL FEBRUARY 27, 2022

7.
8.
9.

AGENDA
Opening Prayer
Appointment of Vestry Clerk

Minutes
i.  Adoption of Minutes of Vestry (February 28, 2021)
ii.  Adoption of Minutes of Special Vestry - Endowment Fund (November 23, 2021)
ii.  Adoption of Minutes of Special Vestry — (November 14, 2021)

Presentation & Reception of Reports
4.1. Interim Priest-in-Charge
4.2. Wardens
4.3. Advisory Board
44, Lay Members of Synod
45, Envelope Secretary
4.6. Cemetery — Holy Trinity
4.7. Property Committee (Building & Garden)
4.8. Lay Pastor
4.9. Director of Music
4.10. Church School Coordinator
4.11. Other Ministry Committees & Groups
4.12. Parish Selection Committee
4.13. Presentation & Approval of 2021 Financial Statements
4.14. Appointment of Auditor for 2022

Looking to the Future
5.1 Presentation of Budget 2022
5.2 Motions/Matters for Discussion
5.2.1 Eva Rea: Motion to access the fund up to a maximum of $10,000 per year
5.2.2 Justice for Workers

Elections & Appointments
I.  Appointment of Signing Officers
Il.  Nominating Committee Report: Election and Appointment of Officers for 2022
[t Eva Rea Committee

Other Business
Appreciations and Acknowledgements

Closing Prayers

10. Adjournment
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The College of Bishops' Pastoral Letter to Vestries, 2022

To the Clergy, Churchwardens and Parishioners of the Diocese of Diocese of Toronto
Toronto Anglican Church of Canada

Beloved Siblings in Christ,
May the grace and peace of our Lord Jesus Christ be with you all.

As you gather today for the annual vestry meeting, we as your bishops wanted to write to you united as
a College, to assure you of our prayers, gratitude and love for you in the face of the challenges facing our
Church at this time. We want to encourage you and to assure you of our support, as we look back on the
past year and anticipate the one that lies before us.

Our life together continues to be shaped by a little virus called COVID-19. Most of us had hoped that we
would be back to our pre-pandemic ways by now. Yet we seem to be entering into the third year of this
pandemic, and we are in the midst of an incredible fifth wave. We have learned to adapt, shift, change,
open, close, move online, Zoom, sing through a mask, and much more. None of us could have imagined
that we were capable of doing all of this, for as long as we have, when we closed our church buildings
for the first time in March 2020.

To say that we are tired — worn out, fed up — would be an understatement. We wonder: how much
longer? Unfortunately, while we may be finished with this pandemic, this pandemic is not quite finished
with us.

“Be strong and courageous; do not be frightened or dismayed, for the Lord your God is with you
wherever you go.” (Joshua 1:9)

Just as the Lord commissioned Joshua to take on leadership from Moses and to lead the people forward
into the land that had been promised, so God commissions us to be faithful even in the midst of this
anxiety. As with Joshua, God promises to be with us wherever we go. And God’s faithfulness to Israel on
the cusp of new life in a new land, renews our hope for our own deliverance.

In the crucible of this pandemic, there are signs of God’s light and life all around us, and we have been
so moved by the ways that strength and courage have been shown by the people of our Diocese this
year. The movement to virtual worship, the leaving behind of our buildings for a time, the reliance on
community that has been formed and nurtured online — these are all signs of the resilience born of our
faith in Jesus Christ. They are reminders that the Lord our God is with us wherever we go —even through
this season of deep challenge — and that God has not abandoned us.

God’s accompaniment has been made known in other ways too. In the midst of this pandemic, we as a
Church have been coming to terms with issues of systemic racism and bias. The rollout of anti-bias and
anti-racism training in 2021 — and the participation of almost all our active clergy —is a sign of God’s
transformative work in us as a Church. We still have much to do to combat racism and bias, but these
steps bring us closer to the Church we are called to be. The ABAR workshops will be rolled out at the
parish level in the coming year, and we strongly encourage your support and participation. The apology
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to the LGBTQ+ community in June was a further step in the Gospel work of justice, dignity and inclusion.
May Christ continue to be with us as we seek to be transformed in His likeness.

The Gospel of Christ has good news and hard news. The good news is that we have hope in Jesus, who is
our unchanging rock and our constant salvation in the midst of the storms and tribulations of this life.
The hard news is that we are called to serve others in Christ’s name. Service is sacrificial. Service is
rewarding. Service is at the heart of our faith. Thank you so very much for your service to the Church
and to the glory of God this past year. We are speaking here to all the baptised: our hardworking
churchwardens, treasurers, musicians, administrators, Sunday School teachers, ACWs, outreach
workers, altar guilds, sextons, our now-indispensable tech volunteers, and so many more. To our
beloved clergy, both priests and deacons: you pour your heart and soul into your God-given vocation,
and we see you. We are grateful beyond words for the super-human effort you have tirelessly made to
build up the People of God during this pandemic.

At such a time as this, when we are deeply unsettled, when we would prefer the comfortable to the
challenging, Christ is calling us to look for the opportunities that are being presented anew: how can we
partner with a neighbouring church to do more effective and robust ministry? Do we need to have all
the answers before we set out on the journey of missional exploring and engagement? What are we
afraid of, and how can the good news of Christ allay our fears and embolden our hearts to venture into
the unknown? How can we put “the movement of the Spirit” into words, phrases and invitations to
which new disciples can respond?

Without a doubt, we are all tired; yet recently, we your bishops are also hearing something new. You are
beginning to dream again. And we know that when the Church dreams...things change.

“In the last days, God says, | will pour out my Spirit on all people.
Your children will prophesy, your young will see visions, your elderly will dream dreams.” (Joel 2:28)

May you have a creative, hopeful and inspiring vestry meeting today, as we enter this new year with the
strength and courage of the One who accompanies us on our journey. We are praying for you all.

Yours faithfully in Christ Jesus,

The Rt. Rev. Andrew Asbil
Bishop of Toronto

The Rt. Rev. Riscylla Shaw
Suffragan Bishop of Toronto

The Rt. Rev. Kevin Robertson
Suffragan Bishop of Toronto
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MOTIONS FOR VESTRY 2022

1. Approval of Agenda
e That the agenda for this meeting be approved.

2. Appointment of Vestry Clerk
e Motion to appoint Sharon McNelles to serve as Vestry Clerk

3. Confirmation of Minutes
e Annual Vestry: That the Minutes of the Annual Vestry of February 28, 2021 be confirmed.
o Special Vestry: Endowment Fund: That the Minutes of the Special Vestry of November 23,
2021, be confirmed.
e Special Vestry: Parish Selection Committee: That the Minutes of the Special Vestry of
November 14, 2021, be confirmed.

4. Ministry Reports
e That the Reports for Administration and Ministry be accepted as presented in the Vestry
Report

5. Financial Statements
e That the Vestry receives the Financial Statements dated December 31, 2021.

6. Appointment of Auditor
e That the accounting firm of Walsh & Company Professional Corporation, CPA (formerly Booth
& Partners) be appointed as the auditors of Holy Trinity Church, Thornhill and the Endowment
Fund for the year 2022.

7. Approval of Budgets

e That Vestry approves the 2022 Operating Budget as recommended by the Wardens for our
ministry.

e That Vestry approves the 2022 Capital Budget as recommended by the Wardens for our
ministry.

e That vestry approves access to capital from the Eva Rea Millennium Fund up to a maximum of
$25,000 for the purchase and installation of an audio-visual system as permitted in the Eva
Rea Millennium Fund By-laws

8. Eva Rea Motion:

“That the Eva Rea Millennium Fund Committee with the approval of the current Interim
Incumbent and Wardens, be allowed to access capital from the Fund up to a maximum of $10,000
per fiscal year for such charitable purposes as stated in the Eva Rea Millennium Fund By-laws
without the need for the holding of a Special Vestry Meeting. A detailed report of the amount,
the timing and the distribution of the monies with supporting documentation is to be presented
at the following Annual Vestry Meeting in each year.”

9. Diocesan Motion: Justice for Workers
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10. Elections and Appointments

e Signing Officers
That the Wardens, Deputy Wardens, Dave Bezant and Ron Tolhurst be appointed signing
officers for 2022.

e Nominating Committee
That the report of The Nominating Committee be accepted.

e Eva Rea Committee
That Dianne Rimmer, Gloria Downey, and Pat Burton be appointed to serve with the Wardens
as members of the Eva Rea Committee for 2022.
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Holy Trinity Anglican Church Thornhill
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL VESTRY MEETING
February 28, 2021

The Meeting was held using ZOOM due to the lockdown caused by another wave of COVID-19 increased
infection. Only four individuals were in the auditorium: Canon Stephen Fields, Brother Reginald Crenshaw,
Edward Carter, and Peter Paterson. Canon Stephen Fields chaired the meeting. 75 persons registered to
attend via ZOOM. There were 67 members present on zoom.

1. Opening Prayer: Canon Stephen
The meeting opened at 10:34am with a welcome and prayer.
The parishioners were informed that the session was being recorded.

2. Appointment of Vestry Clerk
On a motion by Pat Merchant and seconded by Maurice Corbett, Sharon McNelles was appointed
as Vestry Clerk.

3. Agenda

Nancy Cutler informed the meeting that the 2020 Audited Statements were not ready for the
meeting. Canon Stephen and the Wardens informed the Diocesan Bishop and discussed the
options with him. He approved the decision that the rest of the business of Vestry should be
addressed and that Vestry be reconvened at a later date to receive the statements when they
were ready for presentation.

On a motion by Linda Robertson and seconded by Ron Tolhurst, the Agenda was approved.

4, Adoption of Minutes
4.1. Annual Vestry Meeting: February 23, 2020. Motion by Pat Johnson and seconded by
Danielle Terbenche. No errors or omissions. CARRIED
4.2, Special Vestry (Endowment Fund): October 13, 2020. Motion by Marlee Tolhurst and
seconded by Pat Burton. No errors or omissions. CARRIED.

5. Presentation & Reception of Reports
5.1. Motion by Robin Pacific and seconded by Dianne Rimmer. There was no discussion of
these reports. CARRIED
5.2. On a motion by Edward Carter and seconded by Dianne Rimmer, the presentation of the

2020 Financial Statements was deferred, to be received by vestry on a date to be
determined. CARRIED

6. Looking to the Future
6.1. Presentation of the Budgets by Edward Carter
6.1.1. Operating Budget

The property income has been severely impacted by COVID-19. The CERB for
wage subsidy from the Federal government and the Jubilee from the Diocese
were a great help. The financial statements will show a surplus of about $70K.
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The projected income for 2021 was estimated at $443,580 with a projected
expenditure of $510,000. The deficit will be funded by the 2020 surplus and the
General Ministry Fund.

On a motion by Edward Carter and seconded Nancy Cutler, Vestry approved the
2021 Operating Budget as recommended by the Wardens for our ministry.

6.1.2. Capital Expenditure Budget.
The projected capital expenditure for 2021, estimated at $24,450, will be funded
from the Capital Reserve

On a motion by Edward Carter and seconded by Ron Tolhurst, Vestry approved
the 2021 Capital Expenditure Budget

Canon Stephen thanked the Wardens, the Finance Committee and Property Committee
for all their work during the past year

6.2. Social Justice: Committing Ourselves to Anti-Racism
As he invited Robin Pacific to present the 2021 Social Vestry motion, Canon Stephen
reminded vestry that, as in previous years, the diocese invites parishes to discuss and
approve a social justice motion. He said that the focus this year, with the whole church
across Canada, was on anti-Black Racism and anti-Bias and that the motion is about the
parish committing itself to fighting anti-Black Racism.

In her introduction of the motion, seconded by Nancy Cutler, Robin said that racism was
systemic at every level of society and there needs to be a collective will to address it. The
motion read as follows.

This Vestry of Holy Trinity Church, Thornhill, assembled on Sunday, February 28, 2021,
acknowledges that Anti-Black racism exists in our society and in our Church, and that it
and all forms of racism against Black, Indigenous and other racialized people are a sin
against God and against our neighbour.

We affirm the words of Paul the Apostle when he said “As many of you as were baptized
into Christ have clothed yourselves with Christ. There is no longer Jew or Greek, there is no
longer slave or free, there is no longer male and female; for all of you are one in Christ
Jesus”. (Galatians 2:27-28).

We are committed to the New Commandment that Jesus gave to his disciples and all who
would follow him when he said “This is my commandment, that you love one another as
| have loved you”. (John 15:12)

We commit ourselves to the recognition, dismantling, and elimination of Anti-Black and
other forms of racism in our secular institutions, in our Church, and in ourselves, and to
work for the full inclusion, participation and belongingness of Black, Indigenous and other
racialized people in all sectors of our common life.

In light of this acknowledgment, affirmation and in keeping with these commitments, we
join with the rest of our church, National and Diocesan, and undertakes to do the
following:
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e Pray, deliberately, in all aspects of our life at Holy Trinity, recognizing that we cannot
fix things with our own power but need first to come to the Source of all Life and
Truth, to be refreshed, strengthened and, in the power of the Spirit, be led forward
with the hope of realizing God’s dream of fullness of life for all God’s people.

e Support our church’s Rejuvenation Project, already begun, to enable our members
to work towards fulfilling their dream of what their future church will be, recognizing
that this will require honest and open conversations on this and other subjects.

e Support the anti-racism and anti-bias training initiatives and projects of our Diocese
and National Church, and encourage our members to participate in them.

e Support training and educational opportunities provided for our parish leaders, staff,
and members to equip them to be able to recognize racism and bias, work to
dismantle these pernicious evils wherever they may be present in our society.

There was a concern about the word “Black” and that the issue should include all “all forms of
racism”. It was pointed out that all forms of racism have been identified in the motion and the
conversations across the diocesan and national church. However, at this point the spotlight is on

anti-Black-Racism. CARRIED.
7. Election and Nominations

7.1. The Nominating Committee's Report was accepted. The following were elected to serve
for the year 2021
Warden: Edward Carter
Deputy Warden: lewell Coy
Lay Member of Synod: Bobbie Creber and Jewell Coy
Alternate Lay Member: Cathy Walker-Pilgrim
Advisory Board: Robin Pacific, Edmund Baumann, Rebecca Jones,

Cassandra Culpepper, Princewill Uzoukwu

Positions which are not members of the Advisory Board

Envelope Secretary: Pat Nielsen

Parochial Tribunal: Kim Gordon, Robin Parravano (elected).
Churchwardens, Incumbent

Appointed by the Incumbent

Warden: Nancy Cutler
Deputy Warden: to be identified
Advisory Board: Bonnie Kennedy, Pat Merchant, Cathy Walker-Pilgrim,

Leanda Kirwan, Delene Tang

7.2. Signing Officers: Motion by Malcolm Shriner and seconded by Hillary Irving-Brown That
the Wardens, Deputy Wardens, Dave Bezant, Pat Johnson and Ron Tolhurst be appointed
signing officers for 2021. CARRIED.

7.3. Eva Rea Committee: Motion by Pat Johnson and seconded by Ron Tolhurst the Pat Burton,
Gloria Downey and Dianne Rimmer be appointed to serve with the Wardens as members
of the Eva Rea Committee for 2021. CARRIED

Nancy Cutler advised the meeting that Dirk Drieberg will continue in his capacity as consultant to
the wardens, as he continues certain ongoing aspects of ministry he has undertaken to lead
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8. Other Business — None

9. Appreciation and Acknowledgements

Canon Stephen thanked everyone in the parish for all their help and support.

He thanked Peter Patterson for all the work he does for the parish.

The men who work on the property to maintain and keep the standards. Ron Tolhurst
and a group of men for all the work they do.

The Advisory Board for all that they do.

The Holy Trinity Staff and volunteers for all their services to the parish

Angela Smith for all the sympathy cards she send out.

Rebecca Jones for being such a force in the parish with connecting us all to ZOOM and
for keeping us connected.

Adult Education — John Carrington for the growth of Tuesday afternoon Bible Study that he

leads. It has grown from 8 or 9 people to 18-19 people.

Those members who meet every day 8 am and 12 noon for the morning and midday
devotions.

Brother Reginald Crenshaw, Lay Pastor, for all his assistance.

Barry Pipes and Sharon McNelles for their work on the Advisory Board.

Malcolm Shriner and his team for the planning they had done for the 190" Anniversary
of the church. Perhaps we could use some of these ideas for the 200%.

Canon Stephen thanked his family for all their support and help.

He thanked the wardens, Nancy, Dirk and Ed who were always available and always helpful.

Next Sunday all the new members of all the boards will be commissioned.

10. Adjournment
On a motion by Pat Merchant, the meeting was adjourned to be reconvened at a later date to
receive the financial statements. — CARRIED
The Grace was said and meeting ended at 12:25 pm.

11. Continuation of Annual Vestry Meeting
11.1. The Annual Vestry Meeting was reconvened on Sunday, April 18, 2021 at 12:00 noon on

ZOOM. There were three members present in the auditorium, Bro. Reg Crenshaw, Peter
Paterson, and Canon Stephen Fields. 44 members were registered for the continuation.

11.2. Canon Stephen said the opening prayer. He acknowledged the 61* wedding anniversary

of Gail and Darryl Thompson and said a prayer to mark the occasion.

11.3. Lay Alternate Member: Canon Stephen advised Vestry that Bobbie Creber, who was

elected to serve as Lay Member of Synod had withdrawn from serving that the elected
Alternate Member, Cathy Walker-Pilgrim, assumed the position. In light of this change,
there was to be an election of an Alternate Lay Member.

On a motion by Barry Pipes and seconded by Sharon McNelles, Edmund Baumann was
elected to serve as the Lay Alternate Member of Synod.
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11.4.

11.5.

11.6.

11.7.

Presentation of Audited Statements

11.4.1.

11.4.2.

11.4.3.

11.44.

11.4.5.

Edward Carter announced that a bookkeeper was hired in March to assist the
wardens and treasurer. Bank reconciliations will be done monthly and will more
quickly reflect the month to month financial operations of the church.

He then presented the audited statements for the year ending December 31,
2020. He pointed out that the cash available included partners’ funds on deposit
for Refugee Sponsorships.

Pat Burton expressed concern about the words “Qualified Opinion” in the
Auditor's report. It was pointed out that these words have been in previous
reports. Further, the auditor could not verify cash received. This is explained in
the preceding paragraph, “Basis for Qualified Opinion”.

Gloria Downey asked that the money paid to Credence & Company should be
detailed in the notes to the statement. It was pointed out that, as is standard
practice, these fees are included with other payments to other companies.

On a motion by Edward Carter and seconded by Nancy Cutler, the audited
statements were received

Appointment of the Auditors for 2021
On a motion by Edward Carter and seconded by Nancy Cutler, Booth & Partners CPA
Professional Corporation were appointed auditors for the year 2021.

Thanks

Canon Stephen thanked the wardens and members of the finance committee for their
diligence and commitment

Adjournment
On a motion by Barry Pipes the meeting was adjourned. The meeting ended at 12:46 p.m.

with the Grace.
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Holy Trinity Anglican Church, Thornhill

Minutes of The Endowment Fund & Margaret Harding Memorial Garden Fund

Special Vestry Meeting

Tuesday, November 23, 2021

The meeting was held using ZOOM because of the “lockdown” imposed because of the COVID-19
outbreak. Canon Barbara Hammond chaired the meeting. 18 persons registered to attend via ZOOM.

1. Opening Prayer — Canon Barbara Hammond.

2. Approval of Agenda. Motion: that the Agenda as presented be approved.
Motion by Dianne Rimmer and 2" by Nancy Cutler. CARRIED.

3. Appointment of Vestry Clerk
Motion: That Sharon McNelles be appointed as Vestry Clerk.
Motion by Nancy Cutler and seconded by Gary Ainlay CARRIED

4. Treasurer's Report
a) Margaret Harding Memorial Garden Fund — Susan Preston - reporting

Revenue for the year totaled $751.00 which was the same amount as the previous year.
Expenses for the years were $115.00 resulting in a net income of $636.00. The amount
available for distribution is $572.00 which is 90% of the net income. The money is given to
the gardening committee to purchase annual, perennials, etc.

b) Holy Trinity Endowment Fund — Susan Preston - reporting

Revenue for the year totaled $18,908 compared to $16,037 for the previous year. Bank
charges and audit fees totaled $1,304.00 resulting in a net income of $17,605.00. The
amount available for distribution is $15,845 which is 90% of the net income.

Edmund Baumann asked what sort of investments are we using? GIC, Mutual Funds, med/low
risk. We must be careful of what we invest in. The trustees arrangement is to be careful in our
investments.

Ron Tolhurst advised that when the Endowment Fund was set up in the 1980 it was intended to
be as separate as possible from the corporation.

Motion to approve the Financial: Moved by Ron Tolhurst and seconded by Gary Ainlay.
CARRIED

5. Appointment of Auditor for 2021/2022
Motion that Walsh & Company (formerly Booth & Partners) be appointed as Auditors for 2021/2022
Moved by Gary Ainlay and seconded by Edward Carter - CARRIED

2021 Vestry Report 6 Holy Trinity Thornhill



6. Disbursements:

a)

b)

Motion: That the proposed disbursements from the Endowment Fund be approved.

2021 2020 2019 2018 2017
S $ $ $ S
HTC Capital Projects 12,000 11,183 18,146 15,005 15,613
HTC Cemetery 2,000 1,500 2,500 1,000 1,000
CHATS 670
Canadian Food Grains Bank 500 500 500 500 500
Blue Door (formerly Mosaic 675 1,500 2,500 900
00TC)
Total 15,845 14,683 23,646 17,405 17,113

Moved by Gary Ainlay and seconded by Nicola Palframan. CARRIED

Question was asked if the Warden's give a report on what they are spending the money on.
Ron advised that the new roof on the church will be $25,000.00. By June — requests are sent
to the Endowment Funds Committee and then the money is allocated.

Canon Barbara — made the suggestion that the structure of the endowment funds be re-
evaluated to make sure that we are getting the most for our money. Perhaps there is a
more efficient way of maintaining this fund. We will still need to pay attention to the Trust
Deed. The Wardens and the Trustees agreed to consult with the Diocese in this process.

Proposed Distribution for the Margaret Harding Garden Fund. Motion: That the sum of

§$572 be disbursed to the Garden Committee.
Moved by Susan Preston and seconded by Ron Tolhurst - CARRIED

7. Nominations for Trustees 2021/2022
Susan Preston, Treasurer - returning
Lindsay Allison - returning
Steven Law - returning
Gary Ainlay - returning
Jennifer Kennedy — returning

Motion by Nancy Cutler and seconded by Nicola Palframan - CARRIED

8. Adjournment — Edward Carter and seconded by Dianne Rimmer - CARRIED

9. Closing Prayer — Canon Barbara Hammond
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Holy Trinity Anglican Church, Thornhill
Minutes of Special Vestry Meeting

Approval of HTC’s parish Selection committee

Sunday, November 14, 2021 10:30 a.m.

This Special Vestry to appoint the Parish Selection Committee will be a combination of
attendees on line and in person. The 37 on-line attendees pre-registered on Zoom and the 37 in-
person attendees signed in at the church.

1. Opening Prayer — Canon Barbara Hammond. Statement of Purpose: this Special Vestry is to
confirm the members of the Holy Trinity Parish Selection Committee who will provide advice to the
Bishop on the appointment of a new incumbent for the Parish.

2. Approval of Agenda. Motion: that the Agenda as presented be approved.
Moved by Ed Carter and seconded by Nancy Cutler. CARRIED.

3. Appointment of Vestry Clerk
Motion: That Bonnie Kennedy be appointed as Vestry Clerk.
Moved by Marg Shiner and seconded by Kim Gordon. CARRIED

4. Proposed Slate presented by wardens Nancy Cutler and Edward Carter.

Eight names were put forward: Nancy Cutler, Malcolm Shiner, Eric Preston, Enid Corbett,
Edward Carter, Dirk Drieberg, Cassandra Culpepper, Leanda Kirwan.

5. Motion to accept the proposed list. Moved by Robin Pacific, seconded by Ruth Staples. 86 in favour.
Motion passed by Canon Barbara Hammond.

6. Nancy thanked those who have allowed their names to be put forward. She noted that the PSC
would first prepare the Parish Profile and the coaches (?), working with the Bishop, identify
potential clergy to be interviewed. Up to this point the process will be open with the congregation
having various opportunities to comment or provide input to the work. Once the interviews
commence, however, the process goes “silent” except for the PSC members.

7. Closing Prayer by Canon Barbara Hammond.
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VESTRY REPORT - INTERIM PRIEST-in-CHARGE 2021

This report was given as the sermon on February
20, 2022 and refers to the Propers for the
Seventh Sunday after Epiphany.

| have taken my inspiration for this report from
the collect for this morning - Renew your people
with your heavenly grace and in all our weakness
sustain us by your mighty power. Part of our
exercise each year at Vestry is to consider not
just what has gone well but also our weaknesses
so that we can be strengthen and renewed for
the coming year. The lessons that we heard were
all about moving into a new future that does not
allow the hurts and angers, injustices and
limitations of the past keep us from a brighter
and better tomorrow. Joseph forgives his
brothers for selling him into slavery and offers
them a new life with him in rich Egypt. The
psalmist encourages us to let go of dwelling on
what we don’t have or what others have that we
don’t so that we can move into a faithful and just
life. And Jesus reminds us that we are meant to
move into a lifestyle that includes and nourishes
everyone in generous love rather than bitter,
selfish vengeance and anxiety. The biblical story
is about the power of God to transform each of
us and all of us together making life more
hopeful and happy. The power of God can
strengthen us so that we can move courageously
and enthusiastically into the future.

| want to begin by acknowledging the wonderful
ministry that so many of you do in service not
only to each other in the church but also in the
community here and in the wider world. Your
love and generosity are an inspiration. | am
encouraged by how you reach out to one
another in times of sickness and sorrow not just
with prayers but with visits, calls and even food.
Your outreach helps those in need here in
Thornhill, York Region, indigenous people in this
province and across Canada and even reaching
out across the world when disasters happen. Not

only do you open your hearts and pockets but
also you make sandwiches, knit prayer shawls
and join walkathons in the cold to raise
awareness and money.

Although Pastoral Care has suffered from COVID
restrictions and the loss of our Parish Nurse, we
have managed to keep in touch with many of our
shut-ins and are offering communion services
when possible at two retirement homes. | thank
Delores Thomas and Hazel Ogilvie for their help
in that ministry.

The cemetery is charming and well managed, a
historical and ever present symbol of how we
care for one another in life and death. Our
beautiful worship area and the rest of the
building and property are well kept and
maintained. | find this supports my sense of
God’s presence in my worship. The Altar Guild
does a lovely job of preparing our space each
week and adding seasonal reminders on special
days. Not every church has the resources or
desire to do this. | thank Cassandra Culpepper for
her help in getting the servers working. Peter
Paterson has served us by getting the doors open
and the proper recording of who is here during
this semi shut down time. He needs more help.
Please consider joining this ministry of
welcoming and helping others as it is very
important.

Rachel Yoon has done a wonderful job with
music in the Parish especially in bringing
Stephanie Birrell to sing the hymns and now
introduce new liturgical music that hopefully we
all soon will be singing. | loved what she did with
the family Christmas Eve service in bringing our
children and young people to be an integral part
of the presentation.

This COVID-19 pandemic has laid a heavy hand
on all we do for ourselves and one another. In
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spite of problems and gremlins that sometimes
undermine our live streaming of worship, we are
doing well for those times when we cannot
gather together but also a growing ministry to
those who cannot get out under more normal
conditions. Rebecca Jones has done a wonderful
job training her helpers and trying new things in
broadcasting our ministry of the proclamation of
faith.

Mostly | have been impressed with the
leadership of the Parish. Nancy Cutler and Ed
Carter are doing an amazing job as Wardens. The
Advisory Board is doing well in their digital
environment. There has been a willingness to
look ahead and face the issues that may be
impairing your growth both spiritually and
physically.

| know that Brother Reginald Crenshaw is
working with you on the shifting demography of
our community and the presence of systemic
prejudice that we may not be aware of. The
Reimagine program is very exciting in its purpose
of looking at not just who we are but where we
want to go. Many of you are comfortable with
prayer meetings and Bible studies that are on-
line or zoomed. | thank the people who lead
them.

And of course my thanks to Swan Li who is doing
a great job in learning how | do things so she can
help me in the office.

As we enter our third year of fears and
frustrations about protecting ourselves, families
and co-workers during surges in infections that
overwhelm our medical system, variants that
push us back when we were beginning to relax,
lockdowns that cancel weddings, baptisms,
funerals, keep us from our loved ones and
threaten businesses; YOU of course have the
additional challenge of seeking a new incumbent
during this time of uncertainty.

There is much good that happens here and many
good people, but not all is well in this Parish. We
have our weaknesses and we need to consider

how we can use God’s power and grace to
strengthen us to do what is necessary for our
ministry in those areas. | believe we can address
these areas because we are obviously dedicated
to doing Christ’s work and God will help us to
move into a better future. When | first arrived, |
discovered a number of people who were angry
and had bones to pick with others. Since then |
have found that these problems have quieted
down and | believe that we are learning to
forgive and respect one another even if we don’t
always agree. The health of the Parish depends
on respectful ways to listen and to work with one
another.

We need to raise our profile in the community.

The sign is a good start but we need to look for

other ways of telling people not just our name

but who we are and what we are doing. We
need:

e to be better at advertising special events and
what we do. Communication experts say
that we must promote events three different
ways for everyone to get the message;

o to share our story with our frie